
2/11/2020 

Re: HB 2601 

Dear Education Committee, 

Here is my testimony:  

God’s ways are perfect, and many times, His plans begin years before the appointed time of completion. This 
is the case with my family and our experiences with vaccines. Years ago, when my oldest son, Jerome, was still 
in college, he began researching vaccines. At that time, he just found the subject interesting, but since then, 
God has revealed much to him, to all of us, through countless hours of research and through prayer. Little did 
we know that we would need this knowledge to deal with vaccine injury in our own family. 
  
In the Spring of 2017, my youngest son, Roy, a gifted musician (pianist, violinist, trombonist) who was 
attending the University of Kansas, called to report that he was having serious symptoms that sent him to the 
E.R.  An MRI report, serious enough for us to travel to Lawrence, was the result.  As my husband and I, along 
with Roy, stared at the MRI while the neurosurgeon pointed to lesion after lesion on Roy’s brain, we were told 
that he would need to immediately begin treatment for M.S. and that he would have to be on medication for 
the rest of his life. 
  
But the beginning of this journey goes back even further. In Roy’s senior year of high school, his school sent us 
a letter stating that he would need to receive a tetanus shot or he would not be given his diploma. Besides our 
moral objection to vaccinations due to the aborted fetal cell lines some still contain (There are still many that 
contain human DNA—there is even a set amount of DNA allowed in each vaccination.) and because our other 
son Paul experienced seizures for several days after being vaccinated, we objected to him receiving it. 
Moreover, because of all the research Jerome and I had done, I knew that a tetanus shot was not necessary 
for Roy’s health, but the school was adamant. In the end, Roy didn’t want to make a fuss so close to 
graduation, so he decided to give in. The only tetanus shot that was available to him was the Dtap vaccination. 
So, instead of being injected with one virus, he was injected with diphtheria, pertussis, tetanus, as well as a 
host of other toxic ingredients, including formaldehyde and aluminum. High levels of aluminum have been 
found in children with autism, and formaldehyde is a known carcinogen. 
  
Immediately, Roy developed daily, severe hives on his back. From that day forward, he was forced to take 
Claritin or other antihistamines to keep the hives under control—every day, without fail. On occasion, his face 
and head would swell up, become fire-engine red, and produce a scale-like, raised skin rash for no reason.    
So…fast forward three years later and we are standing in the neurosurgeon’s office counting lesions on Roy’s 
21-year-old brain. Thankfully, the Lord had been preparing me for the moment. My continued surrender and 
response to His middle of the night question, “Will you be My Voice?” had begun almost 20 years prior, so by 
then, I was familiar with the calming of His Holy Spirit, His Voice that told me not to panic, what questions to 
ask the doctor, and His courage that strengthened me to reject the traditional methods for treating M.S. and 
look to find the cause of this disease. 
  
By God’s blessed providence, we knew that there had been something in the vaccines that caused a severe 
reaction in Roy—something that was triggering his immune system to overreact—which is what M.S. is—an 
autoimmune disease. The Holy Spirit reminded me of what a pediatric neurosurgeon who gave a talk on 
vaccine injury and had said several years prior: “The vaccines are causing brain damage and symptoms that 
mimic other diseases like M.S.”  With this memory “nugget” in mind, we took Roy to a natural-path physician 
specializing in neurology who tested him for toxins—including aluminum and mercury, which can both be 
found in high concentration in vaccinations. These facts have been largely hidden to the public. Roy's levels 



tested toxic for both. This doctor immediately began a series of detox treatments for mercury and aluminum. 
After just 4 months, Roy’s MRI was repeated. The entire left side of his brain was lesion free. After the 
remaining year’s detoxing, a third MRI showed that his entire brain was lesion free—the only remaining tiny 
spots were deemed to be scar tissue. He hasn’t had a single symptom since he was treated. Praise GOD! 
  
As you are probably aware, children who once received less than 25 doses in 1986, now receive more than 70 
doses by the age of eighteen. Meanwhile, children have more chronic illnesses, including asthma, eczema, and 
allergies, including peanut allergies. Few people realize that peanut oil was used as an antigen in vaccines for a 
number of years—hence the explosion of kids with peanut allergies. 
  
I wholeheartedly believe that no one should be forced to put something in their body that they have a moral 
objection to. I am morally opposed to the vaccines use of aborted fetal tissue. I am morally opposed to forcing 
the toxic ingredients they contain upon persons who would rather use good nutrition and natural or 
modern medicine and/or putting their faith in God to treat the symptoms. I am morally and civically opposed 
to the lack of transparency on the part of the government, the pharmaceuticals, and anyone in the medical 
community who would keep the potential risks hidden from patients and the public at large—much like they 
suppressed the truth about the birth control pill causing spontaneous abortion and increasing breast cancer 
and other cancers. 
  
It has been proven from multiple government and pediatric studies, that vaccinations do NOT prevent the 
colonization or the transmission of a disease. In fact, in recent years, the pharmaceutical companies and CDC 
are admitting that persons RECENTLY VACCINATED can “shed” (spread) the viruses to the unvaccinated and 
immune-compromised for 6 to 8 weeks. This is listed inside the vaccine inserts, but most patients are never 
given these or encouraged to read them. In fact, those recently vaccinated are asked to stay away from cancer 
treatment centers and other immune-challenged persons. Viruses and germs are everywhere and cannot fully 
be eradicated.  In fact, children who are vaccinated are getting the viruses they were vaccinated against, and 
we are experiencing mutation of viruses because of vaccinations.  Kids leaving school with vaccine-induced 
fevers is a common occurrence. Should “medicine” cause fevers?  Are we bypassing God’s perfect design? YES 
  
Vaccine risks are real—for some, the risks are lifelong. To others, they are fatal. Many doctors believe that 
Sudden Infant Death Syndrome is actually caused by vaccination in newborns. As far back as the l970’s 
vaccines were causing health issues and side effects, such as guilliam-barre syndrome. If you were to talk to 
generations before us about measles and chickenpox, you would likely hear that whole families visited each 
other to CATCH these bugs so they could get them over with. They were mostly a nuisance, yet now, they are 
made out to be deadly. This is widely spread propaganda and blatant deception. Just one among many 
misrepresentations that comes to mind, is the fear of Polio. Most do not realize that polio is spread through 
fecal matter, rather than a contagious, air-borne virus, and that polio numbers had drastically fallen BEFORE 
the vaccination was ever introduced. This was due to the discontinuation of dumping sewage into our water 
systems. 
  
The absolute truth is, vaccinations do NOT provide lasting immunity, that’s why so many “boosters” are being 
added to the schedule.  In reality, the only lasting immunity we acquire is through our body’s natural immune 
response to fighting a virus.  And sadly, for some children, their well-visit to the pediatrician becomes the LAST 
TIME THEY ARE WELL. 
  
I am sure you are aware that most vaccines were developed using aborted fetal cells. This, in itself, is an 
offense to our conscience. Besides wondering what the long-term and cumulative effects of having another 
person’s DNA shot directly into our child’s body, my faith teaches us that is it never ok to use an inherent evil 
as means to accomplish a good. There are companies now who are trying to make vaccinations without fetal 



cells, but many still contain them, and we don’t really know what the animal DNA they are substituting with 
will do to our bodies either. There are doctors who will admit that they don’t see chickenpox any more, but 
what they ARE seeing is SHINGLES in their very young patients—as young as grade school. This is DISTURBING! 
It was unheard of before the chickenpox vaccination came into play.  Shingles is much more painful and long-
lasting than chickenpox! Most are unaware that shingles is listed as a side effect on the chickenpox vaccine 
insert, and many are unaware that the shingles vaccine for adults can also GIVE them shingles. When my boys 
were young, I distinctly remember taking them for a well-check visit and having the nurse talk me into the 
chickenpox vaccine. She told me that, unlike the other vaccines, there were zero side effects. Though I believe 
she did not lie intentionally, what she was told and shared with me, was simply not true. One woman I know 
who became a nurse later in life took a job at a pediatric clinic. I shared my concerns with her one day and she 
said to me, “If I had to do it all over again, I would never vaccinate my kids. I see too much now.” 
  
I am not against modern medicine. I believe that God has given us good things through good people in this 
field. What I am opposed to is the overreach of government or any entity that would force a person to act 
against their conscience. The CDC’s list of vaccine ingredients should absolutely shock every individual, but 
most don’t even check it out because they are so fully convinced that their child will perish without these 
vaccines—which is sheer deception. Vaccinations these days are like the Holy Grail to the medical community 
and to consumers who are filled with fear. To this day, there are doctors who don’t even realize how toxic 
they are or that they contain human DNA. They have been taught one way, by one institution, and shown 
studies that make sense to their human minds, but the millions of vaccine-injured families are out there 
shouting a different truth than what they’ve been taught.  No matter how many government “studies” they 
come up with, the parent who sees their healthy child “disappear” after their fifteen-month vaccinations, only 
to be later diagnosed with Autism, will tell you that they do not believe the studies for one minute. The 
numbers are growing. The damage is cumulative through each generation. But the truth is coming out, at long 
last. 
  
I am sure that you have heard that, in recent years, the World Health Organization and Unicef were caught, by 
Catholic bishops, in the act of putting sterilization drugs into the vaccinations of girls in Africa. There are many 
wealthy, powerful individuals in this country who believe in population control, so being forced to inject 
ANYTHING into our bodies against our will is NOT freedom, NOT CONSTITUTIONAL, AND IT'S TYRANNY. 
  
Along with the facts that are out there, but very rarely known or embraced, age old wisdom points to grave 
error in vaccinations.  Vaccinations are NOT MEDICINE.  Constitutionally speaking, we have a RIGHT TO LIFE, 
LIBERTY AND THE PURSUIT OF HAPPINESS.  If the vaccines don't work--and they don't, if they are DANGEROUS 
TO MY BODY AND I AM MORALLY OPPOSED, I HAVE THE RIGHT TO VEHEMENTLY REJECT THEM.  
  
Elizabeth Schmeidler 
Hays, KS 
 


